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Dear Oisin,

It’s a peaceful Sunday evening here in Bonn. 
Haraboji was here since Friday night and just left 
this afternoon. We had a little bit of a rush 
towards the end, because we weren’t entirely sure 
which car of the train Haraboji was supposed to get 
onto. So I got on with him to help him find his 
seat and to help carry his bags. But then, I almost 
didn’t get off in time for the train to leave! One 
door was just about closed as I started down the 
steps, so I quickly jumped through another one. I 
landed safely on the platform, turned around, 
laughed, and waved to Haraboji through the window 
as the train chugged its way out of the station.

The last two days were rather eventful. In the 
first place, on Friday, there was the beginning of 
a pretty big conference here called Arbeitstagung 
Bonn. A conference is when mathematicians from many 
different places gather together for a few days to 
give and attend many lectures on various topics. 
Typically, there are several lectures on each day 
delivered by some of the participants and the 
others listen, ask questions, and make suggestions. 
Sometimes, people end up discussing for hours some 
specific issue that arose in relation to a lecture. 
Other times, someone doesn’t quite believe 
something said by a lecturer, and then they might 
argue about the plausibility of the statement, and 
so on. But on the whole, it’s a great deal of fun 
and you typically end up learning new things and 
exchanging many ideas. It’s also an occasion to 
meet and catch up with people you haven’t seen for 
some time. For example, on Friday, when the whole 
group was gathered along the hall drinking tea, 
someone tapped me on the shoulder. It turned out to 
be a friend, Daniel Grieser, whom I had not seen 



for about twelve years. He is a German fellow who 
has lived in the US for many years and is just now 
returning to Germany. Then there was Tetsushi Ito 
from Japan whom we met during that year we were in 
Korea. I also met Michael Rapoport who lives right 
here in Bonn, whose house we went to for dinner few 
years ago. Another person was Payman Kassei who 
comes originally from Iran (Persia, you’ll recall) 
but who has been in Canada for a few years and is 
just now moving to England to live. You might 
remember Matthias Lesch, the father of Anna-Lena. 
He was there and I will try to go to their house 
for dinner the Sunday before I leave. Jean-Michel 
Bismut is from Paris, and we greeted each other 
with a warm handshake. There was also Richard Pink 
from Switzerland, Florian Pop, a Romanian living in 
Philadelphia, ...  So you can see, there were 
really people from all over. There are many 
conferences every year around the world, but the 
Arbeitstagung here is a little bit unusual. I think 
the name means something like `working meeting.’ It 
goes on for six days and it’s designed to be rather 
informal. This means people are supposed to talk to 
each other a lot, and not concentrate too hard on 
preparing careful lectures. So the tradition is for 
the participants (there are maybe 100 people here) 
to spontaneously suggest lecturers from among 
themselves on the first day, and then to vote on 
who should actually give the lectures. There is one 
exception, namely, the first talk which this time 
was on Friday, a special lecture by a fellow named 
Maxim Kontsevich from the IHES in Bures. The rest 
of the lectures, to start on Saturday, were 
supposed to be voted on in a big meeting on Friday 
afternoon. Well, much to my surprise, I ended up 
having to give the first lecture on Saturday 
morning. Most of the time, it is rather fun to 
lecture. After all, you can spend a whole hour 
letting out the ideas that have been swirling about 
in your head to share with a roomful of people. You 



also usually end up receiving useful suggestions. 
But since Haraboji was scheduled to arrive that 
night, I knew that I really wouldn’t have much time 
to prepare for it. So I decided to take the 
tradition of the Arbeitstagung seriously, and just 
give an informal talk. I think it went alright, 
anyways. I was introduced to the audience by Gerd 
Faltings, who was one of my teachers when I was in 
school. This is a bit of a ritual that people still 
observe. Most people know who is who, but still 
there is a formal introduction at the beginning of 
each lecture as though it were a performance of 
sorts. One difficulty I have when lecturing in Bonn 
is that they erase blackboards with water, rather 
than one of those dry erasers. So you wipe the 
board with a wet mop of some kind and then have to 
scrape the moisture off with a rubber squeegee, 
right in the middle of your lecture. That takes 
some getting used to. But I managed somehow. 
Another funny tradition in Bonn is that they knock 
the desktops with their knuckles at the end of a 
lecture instead of clapping. Throughout the talk 
and afterwards, I received many thoughtful 
questions and suggestions from Don Zagier, who is a 
very nice fellow working at the Max-Planck 
Institute, so that was rather pleasant. He told me 
that he had been aware of one part of what I 
discussed (ideas coming from a Mr. Chabauty who 
lived in Paris about seventy years ago), but hadn’t 
seen until then the whole picture into which the 
part fit. That was a kind and flattering 
description, but I thought it was still a 
reasonable way of describing the experience of 
understanding mathematics. Much of the time, you 
are really trying to draw something like a picture. 
It’s not a physical picture made of ordinary marks 
and paint, but some strange combination of words, 
ideas, and bits and pieces of palpable and 
indescribable experience. But before you understand 
enough, it feels like you have managed only to fill 



in patches of color here and there, and a few 
sketchy figures. You can’t escape the sensation 
that there is something really coherent and pretty 
that belongs on the whole canvas, but only a little 
bit of it can be expressed at a time for quite a 
while. Then you think and think. If you’re lucky, 
the right light hits you from heaven, and you 
realize exactly what goes where and in what 
proportions, you work furiously, and most of the 
picture is suddenly there. There may still be small 
parts that are missing or that need finishing up, 
but you can at once see what the whole is supposed 
to look like, and how it couldn’t be otherwise. It 
is significant at the end that the result does look 
inevitable, even if a lot of it came out of your 
mind. Michelangelo expressed similar feelings about 
his sculpture, that the figures were already there 
in the marble somehow, for him to simply dig out. 
Anyways, that process is what Mr. Zagier was 
referring to, I think. Of course, I’m not claiming 
that anything I do is even close to being as nice 
as the work of Michelangelo, heaven forbid. But 
maybe all of us who think about such things still 
tap into a little bit of the same source of 
inspiration. By the way, when you look carefully 
into the little parts that need to be finished, you 
sometimes find out that the whole picture was much 
larger than you had realized. The small missing 
patch just blows up unexpectedly all over the 
canvas with many cracks and blotches, and you need 
to think the whole thing through again. But that’s 
certainly part of the fun. It can go on for years, 
or even a whole lifetime. Fortunately, the cracks 
are not deadly like the ones that may appear on the 
walls of a cathedral. Unfortunately, the lecture 
may have been a bit difficult for the students in 
the audience. Just at the beginning, I told 
everyone that I will make Mr. Faltings give a 
lecture on the same topic later in the week, and 
that my lecture should be regarded as an 



introduction to his. But afterwards, Mr. Pop told 
me that some students were lamenting that they 
needed an introduction to the introduction. Oh 
well, that’s how it goes. Especially at 
conferences, we easily end up lecturing to other 
professors, and then the students have a hard time 
following. There were several other talks scheduled 
on the very same day after mine including a very 
interesting one on `Black holes and arithmetic,’ by 
someone named Mr. Moore. I wanted very much to 
listen to him lecture because he was supposed to 
explain how the study of black holes in string 
theory (remember that lecture in the fancy room 
that we went to at the Sorbonne in Paris?) is 
related to the mathematics of the sort I’m thinking 
about. You see that’s a very mysterious thing about 
mathematics. People who work with mathematical 
ideas, that is, the objects of Plato’s world, are 
not always, or even primarily thinking about how it 
might relate to the objects of the usual physical 
world. They just keep delving deeper and deeper 
into Plato’s world, figuring out more and more what 
it looks like, and how the different regions are 
connected, where are the continents, the seas and 
islands, the interesting caves, and so on. But 
whenever other people think deeply enough about the 
physical world, they end up running into Plato’s 
world in all kinds of unexpected ways. Objects from 
Plato’s world just keep spilling over into the 
physical world and pick up some kind of a physical 
reality. This has happened many times in the 
history of ideas. Even many simple numbers were 
like that. In ancient Greece people were not 
entirely sure whether there were numbers that are 
not fractions, like one-half or one-third. There is 
a number called the square root of two, for 
example. It is not a fraction. According to legend, 
one of Pythagoras’ students divulged this fact, and 
was pushed out of a boat and drowned as a 
punishment (the Pythagoreans were very serious 



about such knowledge and sworn to secrecy). But 
anyways, numbers like that were first discovered in 
Plato’s world, but then, people found out soon 
enough that they lived also in the physical world. 
It would be very hard to do usual science these 
days if numbers like the square root of two were 
not around. No one knows how much more of Plato’s 
world remains to be discovered, or how important 
the new discoveries will be for the physical world. 
But mathematicians find that world very real and 
immensely interesting anyways, and they go on 
exploring. I suppose that’s why someone like 
Archimedes considered his discovery about the 
sphere and the cylinder much more important than 
all of his more obviously useful mechanical 
inventions put together. It’s almost as though 
Plato’s world and the physical world are 
intertwined in a Moebius strip. If you look just at 
a small piece of it, you think the Moebius strip 
has two sides. But if you patiently follow the 
whole thing through, you see that the sides turn 
into one another and there’s no separating the two. 
At some point, you realize with a start that there 
really is just one side. It’s surprising because 
it’s hard to imagine beforehand that there can be a 
piece of paper with just one side and that it can 
be so easily constructed. In the same way, Plato’s 
world and the physical world come together like the 
side(s) of a Moebius strip, in ways that can barely 
be imagined before they are actually discovered.



                            
 Anyways, I always like having the opportunity to 
get a better sense of this connection, so I was 
very excited about Mr. Moore’s lecture. 
Unfortunately, Haraboji was just staying for one 
full day, so I realized that I should probably take 
him to Cologne. So that’s what we did. Haraboji 
came with me to my lecture and listened in the 
back, sort of like you did the times you came to 
the university in Arizona. Just afterwards, we 
decided to set off for Cologne. But first we had to 
stop at a department store to get some shoes for 
Haraboji. He had left from Korea in a hurry, and he 
brought a new pair of shoes that Maggie Komo had 
bought for him without thinking too much. They are 
supposedly designed in a way that’s very healthy 
for your feet. (I really don’t understand how they 
are supposed to work.) But as a result, they were 
very uncomfortable, and were hurting his feet. Can 
you imagine me and Haraboji shopping for shoes? 
Well, that’s what we did, and we bought a pair 
pretty quickly for 35 Euros. Right after that, we 

Moebius Strip, by Escher



went to the Hauptbahnhof and boarded the train for 
Cologne. 

          
The cathedral was still standing very high and 
looking over the Rhine. Haraboji had never seen it 
before, and he was very impressed by the size. We 
figured out that even by modern standards it was 
quite tall, maybe reaching over forty stories to 

Cologne Cathedral



the tips of the towers. So that would even now be 
something of a skyscraper. It’s certainly still the 
most conspicuous building on the Cologne skyline. 
No matter how many times I see it, it’s still hard 
to imagine how the people in the middle ages could 
have achieved such a feat without modern machinery 
and sources of energy. And it’s not just the 
height. Think about the skill and patience of the 
stonemasons. The part that’s easiest to notice in 
that regard is the elaborate, intricate part of the 
stonework like the sculptures above the portals and 
the tracery. But in some sense, I find the shaft of 
a column even more impressive. Without the aid of 
electric or gas-powered machines, how could they 
have made such perfect smooth surfaces that went up 
so straight and so high to support such a heavy 
structure for so many years? You can find such 
smooth surfaces all along the undecorated parts of 
the walls as well, and the amount of careful work 
it must have involved really belies the 
imagination.

Cologne Cathedral, Arcade



               

 We said hello to Saint Christopher carrying Jesus 
on his shoulders standing on a tall pedestal near 
the crossing. 

                 

Unfortunately, we could only see the Mary painted 
in golden leather from a distance. They were having 
some confessions in the chapels that go around the 
choir, so visitors were being temporarily kept out.

St. Christopher



 The same went for that golden reliquary with the 
bones of the three kings. As we walked along the 
aisles several of the skulls carved into the walls 
reminded me of how I told you that the cathedral 
was a haunted house the first time we went there. 
We observed how the stained glass windows there are 
very tall, slender, luminous, and clear, even 
though there is maybe no single piece as impressive 
as the rose windows at Notre Dame or Chartres. One 
adventure was climbing up to the area just beneath 
the south tower. It is a very narrow spiral 
staircase with over 500 steps. So I had misgivings 
before we started that the whole thing might be too 
tiring for Haraboji. It was really not an easy 
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task, especially because we frequently encountered 
people coming down as well, crowding us towards the 
center where the steps were just barely wide enough 
to support our feet. I could see that Haraboji was 
gradually running out of breath. But we eventually 
did manage to get to the top without mishap. One 
can’t really get to the tip of the tower because it 
is actually just an enormous stone cone that’s all 
hollow inside. When you reach the top of the 
stairs, you can look out at the sky through all the 
ornate apertures. The view of the city and the 
river from there is also quite nice, although 
somehow not as refreshing as what we saw from Notre 
Dame. 

Looking east from the tower



             

Haraboji several times expressed concern that I had 
taken you up there, which I had told him I had 
done. But now I think it was maybe the climb up 
Notre Dame that I remember, and you never went up 
in Cologne cathedral. At that point, I think you 
really would have been too little for that 
strenuous ascent. Coming down was of course much 
easier. There was a point when we went through a 
very narrow passage that encircled the belfry. 
There the big cast-iron bells were very interesting 
with all the elaborate gears and pulleys attached 
for swinging them to and fro at the right times. 
Just as we were emerging from the passage, in fact, 
the bells started ringing thunderously behind us, 
and I have to admit it was a little bit scary. Some 
people blocked their ears. In Mr. Hugo’s story 
about Notre Dame, Quasimodo is deaf from all those 
years of ringing, so maybe that was a reasonable 
precaution. As we walked out of the cathedral, we 
saw some people covered with silver paint 
performing one of those robot acts on the plaza 
outside. There was no one with a Tutankhamen 
costume, unfortunately. I remember how interested 
you were in that, and also a bit scared. After we 
were done with the cathedral, we walked over to the 
Roman-German museum, but decided against going in 
because it was approaching closing time. Instead, 
we went all the way around the cathedral once, 
including that sunken area with the studio where 
people are working on projects for repair and 
maintenance, and where you can see half-finished 
versions of new parts, spires, arches, tiles, lying 
around here and there. After that, we strolled down 
to the Rhine and considered briefly returning to 
Bonn by boat, but we couldn’t find one on the river 
to take us.



Haraboji was quite tired last night after so much 
exercise, I think, so he slept quite well even 
though he should have been suffering from jet-lag.

                                       

 This morning we managed to do a bit more sight-
seeing around Bonn by going to the Beethovenhaus. 
This is the house that Beethoven was born in and 
it’s in one of those alleys that come out of the 
plaza in front of the fancy old city council 
building. He was born there in 1770, which is 
exactly the same year that Mr. Wordsworth was born 
in the Lake District in England. Even though Mr. 
Beethoven moved away when he was still a young man 
and lived most of his life in Vienna, the people of 
Bonn remembered him fondly as one of their own, and 
were very proud that he came from here. The house 
is quite nicely set up and you can go from room to 
room looking at display cases with musical scores 
written in Beethoven’s own hand, his letters, 
portraits, and other objects of interest.

Beethovenhaus, Bonn



 There are also several instruments, like an organ 
that Beethoven played as a teenager that used to be 
in the church I told you about, and a viola from 
his childhood, and two grand pianos with the 
boundaries of their back frame fitted against each 
other somewhat like a jigsaw puzzle. I remember 
reading somewhere that Beethoven’s father wanted 
him to be like Mozart, and be able to do wonderful 
musical things at a young age. (It is a well-known 
fact that Mozart not only played the piano 
beautifully when he was just five, but even wrote 
his own piano concerto!) But that was not how it 
turned out for Beethoven. He was a good musician as 
a child, but not someone who was really very 
exceptional. It took longer for his musical ideas 
to develop and it required a lot of patience. While 
people sometimes say that Mozart had long 
compositions ready-made in his head and he just had 
to write them down, Beethoven was experimenting and 
revising constantly, making his work different in 



little ways here and there. I read once that many 
of his scores would develop holes in places where 
he had erased previous work and rewritten the notes 
again and again. (Now I think about it, this story 
is a bit dubious. I imagine he must have written 
with rather heavy ink in those days, that couldn’t 
have been erased.) Eventually, I think his 
investigations into the world of musical experience 
went considerably deeper than Mozart’s. We can 
discuss this at further length sometime as we 
listen to the actual works. Of course he had the 
advantage of living a good deal longer than Mozart 
and trying out many more ideas. The gloomy people I 
mentioned in an earlier letter would probably say 
that Mozart was fated to die early because he had 
developed so much good music at an early age, the 
same way a beautiful rose blooms out in the early 
summer but withers quite quickly. In any case, 
there is a way in which Mozart’s music does sound 
perpetually like a child’s, while Beethoven’s tends 
to reflect much deeper and darker trials of life. 
(`Songs of innocence and songs of experience,’ 
right?) 

                    
Beethoven Mozart



Beethoven lived long and was very much acclaimed by 
the people of Europe, but he did struggle with bad 
hearing for much of his life. It seems that was the 
main reason he was so cranky. (Even though some 
people suffer from much worse physical hardship and 
remain quite amiable.) One room in the house is 
filled with records of Beethoven’s financial 
transactions, bills, that is, or receipts, coins, 
and banknotes. Beethoven was one of the first in 
Europe of what people call a `free-lance’ composer. 
This means that he made a living just by writing 
music for people when they ordered it, instead of 
having an appointment at the court of a King or 
Archbishop or some other nobleman. Even these days 
when musicians can sell their CD’s or tapes all 
over the world, it’s quite rare for someone to be 
able to live just by composing music on demand. So 
the way Beethoven managed his money is of some 
historical interest. You may have also been 
interested in Beethoven’s death-mask. This is a 
plaster cast of Beethoven’s face just after he 
died, and he looked pretty peaceful to me. His body 
is buried, I think, in Vienna. We can visit him 
there sometime and ask him why he was so cranky 
when he was alive. There was a nice shop attached 
to the house with Beethoven souvenirs, so we did 
get a few little things you can look forward to. 
After we said goodbye to Beethoven’s young spirit, 
we ate a quick lunch and hurried to the train 
station. Because my apartment is so close to the 
station, we were there with plenty of time to 
spare. But the unforeseen difficulty I mentioned 
earlier of finding the right car did give us some 
trouble at the end. 

Haraboji is now in Frankfurt which is a big city 
somewhat south of Bonn, on the river Main. I don’t 
think I told you, but he is involved in a big event 
called the Frankfurt Book Fair that will take place 
this fall. People from many different countries of 



the world will be bringing the most important books 
from their country to one place in Frankfurt to 
show them to the rest of the world. It is kind of a 
big show-and-tell. The telling part of it goes 
together with many cultural events, such as musical 
performances, plays, operas, and meetings between 
authors and other literary people. Haraboji is 
organizing the Korean section of that book fair, so 
he is very busy with the preparations. He has to 
decide what books from Korea will be shown there, 
and what plays and music, and so on. He also has to 
make sure that the displays are set up properly and 
that all the people who will be involved are 
coordinated reasonably so as not to cause 
confusion. Today he rushed off because he had to go 
see a play by a Korean writer living in Germany, 
who it seems will be part of the book fair 
proceedings eventually. He plans also to visit Komo 
in Scotland for a few days on this trip before 
returning to Korea. I certainly hope I didn’t tire 
him out too much with sightseeing while he was 
here, since he still has so many things to do.

After sending you that excerpt from Mr. Eliot’s 
`Ash Wednesday’ poem last time, I realized that you 
might also like some more lines from the poem about 
the end and the beginning, so I looked for some 
good ones. Try to read them out loud with mommy a 
few times.

If you came this way,
Taking the route you would be likely to take
From the place you would be likely to come from,
If you came this way in May time, you would find 
the hedges
White again, in May, with voluptuary sweetness.
It would be the same at the end of the journey,
If you came at night like a broken king,



If you came by day not knowing what you came for,
It would be the same, when you leave the rough road
And turn behind the façade to the pig sty
And the tombstone. And what you thought you came 
for
Is only a shell, a husk of meaning
From which the purpose breaks only when it is 
fulfilled
If at all. Either you had no purpose
Or the purpose is beyond the end you figured
And is altered in fulfillment. There are other 
places
Which also are the world’s end, some at the sea 
jaws,
Or over a dark lake, in a desert or a city—
But this is the nearest, in place and time,
Now and in England.

People sometimes regard this poem as very 
difficult, and in some ways, it is. If you try to 
understand precisely what’s meant by everything, it 
can be quite hard. For example, you might even just 
ask yourself, what can he mean by coming at night 
like a broken king? I think I know why he finds the 
English hedges in May filled with voluptuary 
sweetness. But why are they white? Is that just the 
color of flowers, or does it have a deeper meaning? 
Maybe it was explained in the poem at some other 
point? Well, one doesn’t have to quite understand 
the exact meanings (and there might not be such a 
thing sometimes) to appreciate the sounds of the 
words and the nice way they are put together. Even 
though I don’t understand all the nuances, as I 
grow older, the poem does tend to have a more 
transparent quality to it each time I read it. That 
gives it a very light flavor. The poem this is from 
is part of a collection that Mr. Eliot called `the 
four quartets’ so he evidently meant them somewhat 



like music. If you read the lines softly, they can 
even sound like a lullaby.

Good night Mr. O.
                             

                       Mr. D.


